St Mary’s College Society
AGM 2023 
Saturday 16th September at 10.30am
AGENDA:

1. Welcome and Apologies

2. Minutes of AGM 2022 (Circulated)
3. Matters arising: 

4. Constitution update: Enclosed

Election of Society Committee Members:

5. President, Secretary, Ordinary Committee members x 3
6. Honorary Past President 

Reports:

7. President's Report: To follow
8. Principal's Report: Enclosed
9. Treasurer's Report: To follow
10. Archivist's Report: Enclosed
11. Newsletter Report: Enclosed
12. Website Report: To follow
13. JCR President's report: To follow
14. MCR President's Report: To follow
Reunion and AGM 2024: 
President's Mentions:

AOB (to be notified in advance please
Constitution

The proposed updates are in red

St Mary's College Society Constitution      
1)  The Society shall be called the St Mary's College Society
2) The Purpose of the Society shall be:
1) To provide a focus for the former students of St Mary's College and foster their links with fellow alumni and with the College.

2) To provide a source of information about the College and the Society's members and activities.

3) To assist in the promotion of St Mary's College and in sustaining its unique ethos 

4) To support the academic and social development of current students, both undergraduate and postgraduate, including financial help, working with College to identify and agree the priorities for assistance.  
The Society shall further aim to:

1) Arrange, encourage, and promote Alumni events including an Annual Reunion

2) Communicate news and information to Alumni.

3) Contribute to St Mary's as an integrated college community.

4) Advise all new and current students of SMCS and its aims and activities via an ”SMCS Induction pack” 

5) Ensure current students are kept informed of the Society’s activities. 

3) Membership 
1) All former students of St Mary's College who have been registered with the University shall be      welcomed as Ordinary Life Members of SMCS immediately following their graduation
2) The cohort of students who graduated in 2021,2022, and 2023 will be formally welcomed to SMCS as Life members,

3) All members may vote at the Annual General Meeting, and
4) May stand for election to positions on the Committee.

Honorary Life Membership may be extended by the Committee to former Principals of St Mary's College at the Committee’s discretion. And may be granted to other alumni and College Staff.

These members:

1) May vote at the Annual General Meeting

2) May not stand for positions on the Committee.

Honorary Past President: A previous President of the Society may be given the title, Honorary Past President and may be requested to represent the Society when appropriate.  He/She can be consulted by the Officers as needed between meetings. They may be invited to attend Committee meetings with the right to speak. They will not have the right to vote. 

4)  Officers  
 4.1 Each of the following officers must be Ordinary life members of the Society who shall be elected for a term of 4 years. S/he shall be elected by members of the Society at the Annual General Meeting and shall normally be eligible for re-election once.

1: President
2: Vice President
3: Secretary
4: Treasurer

Together these officers form the SMCS Standing Committee which meets between Committee meetings to ensure the Society is delivering its purpose and aims, establishes a forward action plan, and steers the Agenda of the Society’s Committee.

5) The duties of the Officers shall be:

The President shall:

 Chair Society Committee and Standing Committee meetings.

1) Chair the Annual General Meeting
2) Lead and contribute to the work of the Committee as needed. 

3) Have the casting vote in all elections and proposals.
4) Attend Relevant Durham and College Committees and events on behalf of the Society including the Mary’s Internal Governance Group (MIGG)and report back to the committee.

5) Represent the Society on other College and University occasions as required.

The Vice President shall: 

1)  Deputise for the President whenever required and play an active role in the Standing Committee 

The Secretary shall:

1) Prepare the agenda for and keep minutes of all Committee meetings and the Annual General Meeting.

2)  Ensure that any changes of contact details are passed on to the University's Development Office for entering on their database.

3) Maintain in liaison with the College Secretary the Society's email account and distribute information as appropriate.

The Treasurer shall:

1) Manage the financial affairs of the Society and keep the accounts

2) Report in writing to each meeting of the Committee

3) Produce annual financial plans and submit these to the Mary’s internal Governance Group and advise MIGG of SMCS financial performance during the Academic Year 
4)  Produce annual accounts at the Annual General Meeting which have been subjected to external scrutiny 

6)  The SMCS Committee shall consist of:

1: The Officers: The President, Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer.  

2: Up to 8 Representatives elected by members of the Society at the Annual General meeting, to serve for a period of 3 years and to be eligible for re-election for further periods.  The Committee shall include the SMCS lead for the College Magazine ensuring its coverage of SMCS and Alumni activities.  

3: Ex-Officio Members:

The Principal of St Mary's College

The Vice Principal of St Mary's College

The President of the Junior Common Room (JCR) of St Mary's College

The President of the Middle Common Room (MCR) of St Mary's College

The Archivist of St Mary's College

The Retiring JCR and MCR Presidents for one year

5. Up to 3 current student representatives may be nominated by the JCR or MCR Presidents

5. Other alumni members may be co-opted by the Committee as necessary, to assist with the organisation of Society activities

7) Duties of Committee Members: Members will be expected to:

1) Attend the Annual General Meeting and meetings of the Committee, not less than two per year. 

2) Give apologies in advance if they are unable to attend a meeting. 

3) Contribute to Society plans and provide active support to its activities.

4) Actively promote the interests of the Society.

8) An Annual General Meeting shall be held at which:

1)  The annual accounts shall be presented

2) The Officers shall be elected; in rotation as much as possible, so that normally one post comes up for election each year

3) The Alumni members of the Committee shall be elected, where possible in rotation 

4) The appointment of the SMCS lead for the College Magazine shall be confirmed.
5)  Current students of St Mary's College may attend as observers
Normally nominations for Officers shall be invited via email and social media and the College newsletter, in advance of the Annual General Meeting.

Nominations for Representatives can be received in advance and/or at the Annual General Meeting. The agenda shall be available to members beforehand via email and on arrival.

9) Conducting Society Business

1) The Society will adopt a variety of communication techniques as appropriate:
2) Formal meetings of the Committee will be conducted face to face or via Zoom conferencing. 

3) Business between meetings may be carried out using electronic communication.

10)  Communications with Alumni 

1) Relationships with alumni will be maintained through the SMC College Magazine as SMCS’s premier vehicle for communicating Alumni and Society news.   It will include a report from the SMCS President. The magazine is distributed electronically by College, except for those alumni who have requested a hard copy.  It is accessible via the Society website.  

2) To deliver news during the year and provide information on the Society, SMCS will maintain an active social media presence using its Website, Facebook and new tools as these emerge. Alumni will also be encouraged to keep in contact with the Society using electronic communication tools, with the aim of building an online e- community.  

3) An annual reunion will be organised to provide the opportunity for alumni to connect with their peers and with the Society and College, Local meetings of alumni will be encouraged. 

4) The Society will actively seek other opportunities for bringing alumni together e.g. An annual lecture. 

5) SMCS will contribute willingly to any College communications to alumni.
11) Funding the Society’s activities  
1) The Society requires funds to deliver its student support activities.   These are held in an Alumni Expendable Account managed by the University via College but only accessed by specific requests from the SMCS Treasurer and approved by College.

2) A Legacy Account is held on behalf of SMCS by the University and can only be used for purposes agreed by SMCS and approved by the SMCS Principal 

3) From the 2023/24 Academic year new students will be asked to pay a student levy on arrival to provide funds for SMCS
4) The cohort of students who graduated in 2021,2022, and 2023 will, as new life members, be asked via College to contribute to the Society’s funds for student support. Inability or unwillingness to contribute will not affect their life membership status.

5) The suggested donations and levies will be determined by the Committee in conjunction with College 

12)  The Constitution:
1) 1: The application and operation of the Constitution shall be reviewed every 5 years. 

2) 2: Amendments to the Constitution shall be approved by members of the Society at the Annual General Meeting, following notice given in advance

13) The Society’s Finance and Annual Accounts:
1) College is the custodian of SMCS Funds whjch are held in an SMCS Alumni Expendable account and an interest-bearing Gibson Legacy Expendable account

2) A framework for SMCS Financial Management has been agreed by the College Principal, the SMCS Treasurer and the SMCS Acting President (1st May 2023) and will be reviewed in May 2024  when any essential adjustments will be made  and the next review date set.  

3) Withdrawals from both accounts shall require the agreement of the SMCS Committee and be recorded in its minutes.   
4) The Annual accounts shall be subjected to external scrutiny each year.

5) A current financial performance report will be submitted to the scrutiny of the Marys’ Internal Governance Group (MIGG) during each College term. Planned budgets will also be presented as required. 

6) In the event of “voluntary liquidation” the Society's debts shall be paid and any balance donated to St Mary's College
: 

. 

Principal’s Report

The 22/23 academic year in Mary’s has been, I hope, an exciting and fulfilling one for all of our students. It certainly has for me, as the new Principal. Rather than list all of the key events in the year, I point our alumni to the latest edition of the Mary’s Magazine, which summarises many of them and contains reports from me and from each of the common room presidents.

I was asked to take on the role at Mary’s to help see it over through the consequences of the recent difficult period. My predecessor had joined Mary’s just before the biggest challenge any of us could have imagined arrived: the pandemic. She chose to step down from the role just as the immediate impact of that crisis was ending.  As with all colleges, the wider student experience within Mary’s had been severely impacted. The majority of undergraduates leaving in 2023 had spent a considerable part of their education and college life in various forms of lockdown, taking LFTs to participate or having events cancelled or transformed beyond recognition. Many engaged much less than previous generations of students. That led us to having a severe loss of leadership in many areas and a sense of having almost to start again. 2022-23 saw much of the activity return, but the concerns about engagement and leadership remain and are areas we will be working on with the JCR in the coming few years.

The period of difficulty also significantly impacted on the activities of SMCS. The Society was unable to hold a reunion during this time. I am delighted that a reunion has been organised for September 2023 which I hope will signal the return of a more normal pattern of working and a stable relationship within the College. I have been particularly grateful to Sandra Ward for her leadership and diplomacy, Elizabeth Fisher for her guidance and the SMCS committee generally for their support and hard work in getting us to this position.

I am also grateful to SMCS for their continued support of the College and our students. The ongoing support for students seeking access to academic books and resources more widely is much appreciated. The recent agreement to fund a substantial programme of careers related events in the coming years is very welcome and has the potential to transform Mary’s work in this area. Nonetheless, its success will also rely on a wide range of alumni agreeing to engage with these events, network with our students and support them in thinking about their best futures. Andrew Unwin, our Vice Principal will be leading on this and will soon be in touch with alumni about these plans.

In addition to an increased focus on careers, the College has put forward a number of short/medium term plans. We are currently working with architects to get costs for enhancing some of the wider student experience spaces – with an initial focus on the bar. Depending on final costs and limitations of the building infrastructure, we hope to be able to do something in the coming year. 

We will also be building on some successful, if small scale, examples of volunteering during the past year to develop a much stronger theme of volunteering within our student body and we will be working with the JCR to support the development of leadership skills.

Perhaps of most interest to alumni and SMCS members: we will also be planning for our 125th Anniversary. 

I have been delighted at the regular insights about the history of Mary’s provided by Anne Elliott, our archivist; particularly the early history in the years after our foundation as the women’s hostel in 1899. The 2024/25 academic year will be a year of celebration of 125 years since Laura Roberts formed the college as the first Principal with Bessie Callendar as the first ‘Senior Student’ (JCR president equivalent). In addition to celebration, the 125th anniversary gives us the opportunity to revitalise our work on development and donation generation – with an intended focus on supporting students from less privileged backgrounds.

Mary’s has been very fortunate in having generous benefactors, both from direct giving and from legacies. The Durham Inspired Awards (funded by the Fairbairn and Russell families) and the Oakley Scholarship have supported students this year with substantial sums towards their costs at University. We had a substantial donation from Elspeth Jamieson on behalf of Brenda Huggett and had other generous donations within the year to support students engaging in cultural activities and other wider student experiences. Thanks to these, and to the many alumni who regularly give even a few tens of pound each month, we have been able to release funds so that every student from a family background with lower household income can have their JCR levy for free and have the loan of a gown for their degree. We will repeat and expand this next year.

Since joining Mary’s, I have been particularly struck by the number of alumni who have remembered the College in their wills. Support from the legacies of Janet Stephens, Margaret Deuter, Margaret Bloomfield and Jennifer Trotter in the past year will form the foundation of the 125th anniversary development project which will offer significant support for our students. We really would not be able to support our students’ engagement with life in college and with their studies anywhere near as well without the generosity of all the donors from our alumni community.

Of course, the 125th Anniversary will not just be about fundraising; it will offer us the opportunity to reflect back on the history of Mary’s and its pioneering work in the education of women; to look to the future and new ways in which we can rediscover the sense of being pioneers and to celebrate.

The alumni community and the St. Mary’s College Society are a critical part of both the history and future of the College and I am grateful to every member of the Society for their continued support for Mary’s.

Adrian Simpson

Principal
Archives Report

St Mary’s College has a splendid history stretching back a hundred and twenty-four years. We now look forward proudly to the next milestone which is the 125th anniversary. 

Over the past year the archives have provided the customary variety of interesting tasks supporting St Mary’s College Society and the College through writing, researching, supplying information and networking. 

Biddy Baxter (of Blue Peter fame and one of the first students in the new 1952 building) has donated her extensive personal archive to the College and two student interns have been appointed to catalogue it. It was pleasing to be on the interview panel with the Vice-Principal Andrew Unwin and Jonathan Bush Head of Special Collections at Palace Green.

Historical articles contributed to the new-style Mary’s magazine include The Early History of the Women’s Hostel, A Tribute to the late Professor Dame Rosemary Cramp and The Queen and College (a royal time-line with special emphasis on Princess Elizabeth laying the foundation stone in 1947).

The Queen visited College in 1947 and 1960. It is remarkable that significant times in her life paralleled major developments of the College; for example, her 1947 visit was only a month before her wedding. The year of her accession 1952 was also the first year of the new St Mary’s buildings. Her Diamond and Platinum Jubilees coincided with those of St Mary’s. College celebrates her unique contribution by the display of black and white photographs along the main corridor and a display in the SMCS archives cabinet of items about the foundation stone ceremony seventy-five years ago.

It was a pleasure to attend the memorial services in the Cathedral commemorating Ann Loades (June 9th) and Rosemary Cramp (July 14th), both St Mary’s Honorary Fellows.

Professor Ann Loades (nee Glover) CBE died on 5th December 2022 aged 84. She was a St Mary’s student of Theology from 1957 to 1961 and the Resident Tutor from 1964 to 1973. She became the first woman to be given a personal chair and this was in Theology. Her memorial service included a ballet to reflect another of her special interests! Professor Dame Rosemary Cramp died on 28th April 2023 aged 92. She was a College tutor 1959-69 and the first Honorary Fellow in 1993. She was Durham’s first female professor holding this position in the Archaeology Department from 1971 to 1990. She gained many honours including CBE and DBE. Locally she was renowned for excavations at Monkwearmouth and Jarrow. 

I also attended the installation ceremony in the Cathedral of the new Chancellor, Dr Fiona Hill, who is of special interest to St Mary’s for her widely acclaimed SMCS zoom lecture in 2020.

A cause for celebration is the award of CBE to alumna Barbara Laithwaite (Hynds 1966-1969) in the King’s Birthday Honours List for her services to the wine industry.

Other archives tasks include devising a display entitled Years of the Threes for the 2023 SMCS Reunion; supplying the JCR with historical items for International Women’s Day; researching into the Durham photographer, Daisy Edis, who took many whole college photographs in 1940s and 50s. 

Liaising with College staff is a pleasure especially familiarising Principal Adrian Simpson with aspects of history and assisting with queries. One such was from an alumna’s grandson who wanted to bring his grandmother on a nostalgic visit to St Mary’s! My thanks go to the Principal and to the College Administration Co-ordinator Angela Gurteen, for their encouragement and appreciation. 

Anne Elliott          St Mary’s College Archivist

From the SMCS Newsletter to “Mary's” magazine and regular college updates: SMCS Alumni Communications 2023

From 1908, when the SMCS was getting established, until 2010, the Society published and circulated an annual Newsletter. This included news of alumni careers, marriages, births and deaths, as well as articles, poems, songs, memories of alumni time at Mary's and other submissions to interest readers.

The Newsletter grew in length as more Mary's alumni sent in contributions, and it became more cost effective after 2010 to circulate it online through DARO (the University Alumni Relations Office) as a pdf sent to all alumni by email. There remained a list mainly of older alumni who did not use the internet, and copies were posted out to them.

Since 2010 Social Media has radically changed the way alumni stay in touch and share news. It has also become prohibitively expensive to print and post physical copies of newsletters, so this has been discontinued since 2020.

In 2021, the College Principal approached SMCS about changing from a separate College “Friends” magazine and an SMCS Newsletter, often duplicating content, to a joint publication called “Mary's” magazine, which includes features from alumni, from the College Archivist, from students, and staff. It is edited by 3 Student Journalism Interns and Christine Wright the SMCS editor, with lead support from the Vice Principal of Mary's. It has been since 2021 published each summer, and sent online as a pdf to all members of the College: students, staff and alumni. Physical copies are printed by the University for distribution in College, but it is no longer posted out due to increased costs.

The College also sends out a termly online Alumni news update, through the Daro office, prepared by the Vice Principal.

Alumni need to ensure that the University has their current email address in order to receive the Mary's magazine and alumni updates from College, and also to ensure that their postal address is correct to receive Durham First, which is still posted out annually.

The Alumni Relations Office, Daro, can be contacted at  Email: alumni.

 HYPERLINK  "mailto:alumni.office@durham.ac.uk" 
office@durham.ac.uk.
 Address: Development and Alumni Relations Office, The Palatine Centre, Stockton Road, Durham DH1 3LE  to update addresses.

An annual invitation is sent out by email early in the year to all alumni to invite submissions for the Mary's magazine, with the deadline for articles and other items, usually mid to late May to allow editing and preparation of the magazine by the end of term in late June; it is published in general some time in August.

Submissions can be sent to stmarys.magazine@durham.ac.uk
The 2023 magazine will probably have been published online by the time of the AGM in September.

Christine Wright

SMCS
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